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Burngreave New Deal for Communities

Board Meeting

Pitsmoor Methodist Church

5.40pm–8.00pm Wednesday, 28th September 2005 

Minutes

Present:  Rose Ardron (Chair), Andy Buck, Dorrett Buckley-Greaves, Stephen Cooke, John Errington, Seaton Gosling, Tony Hall, Peter Handy, Martin Hemingway, Steve Jones, Ronnie Lewin, Beryl Peck,

Nick Rousseau, John Vincent, Amanda Wells, Mohammed Younis.
In Attendance:   Howard Knight (Research H Knight), Shaun Mirfield (SYPA), John Clark (Chief Executive), Mushall Khan (Acting Programmes Director), Jane Anthony (PA to Chief Executive)
Observers:  Jon Cowley (BNDfC), Jackie Toyne (BNDfC), C Steers (Resident).
	Item
	Agenda Item
	Discussion
	Action

	  1.
	Apologies, Welcome & Introductions
	Apologies were received from Fiona Blacke, Muhammad Iqbal (Vice Chair), Carol Jones, Linda Regan and Joanne Roney.
The Chair welcomed newly elected Community Representatives to The Partnership Board table, and also new BNDfC staff member Jackie Toyne (Monitoring and Evaluation Officer) to the meeting.


	

	  2.
	Declaration of Interest – Open Agenda
	The Chair requested members to declare any interest they had on items on the agenda.

Members present had no interests to declare on any items on this agenda.

As the meeting was not yet quorate the Chair decided to start the meeting with item 6 on the agenda.


	

	  6.
	Sheffield First Linkages
	The Chief Executive (CE) presented this report (previously e-mailed to members and a copy attached to these minutes).  The report informed Board members of the restructure of the Local Strategic Partnership (LSP), Sheffield First and identified the linkages between the work and representation of the LSP and Burngreave New Deal for Communities.  The CE added that Burngreave New Deal for Communities was a microcosm of what was happening across the City.

The Partnership Board:

· Noted the information contained within the report and received a presentation from Nick Rousseau, Deputy Director, Sheffield First.

Nick Rousseau gave his presentation in which he briefly explained:

· the role of Sheffield First Partnership as Sheffield’s Local Strategic Partnership (LSP) responsible for delivering the Sheffield City Strategy,

· the structure of the “family” of partnerships,

· the Vision for Sheffield and the benefits that Burngreave could gain by linking in to the City Strategy and Vision for Sheffield.

Nick Rousseau added that:

· The Sheffield City Strategy is being launched on  31st October and encouraged everyone to go along to the launch to learn more about the strategy and how to get involved.

· Sheffield First Partnership Board hold their monthly public meetings on the second Wednesday of every month and invited members to attend the meeting.
The Chair thanked Nick Rousseau for his presentation.

The Chair informed members that the Government Office publication ‘Strengthening the Links’ would be useful information for Board members and requested that this publication be circulated.  The Chair added that Government Office would be pleased to hear how closely BNDFC and Sheffield LSP are working together.
Andy Buck arrived.


	PA to PB

	  3.
	Company Business
	The Acting Programmes Director (APD) presented this report which requested the Directors of the company ‘Burngreave New Deal for Communities Partnership’ to accept the recently elected Community Representatives and Volcom Representative as Directors of the Company.
The Partnership Board Directors unanimously:

· Appointed the following people as Directors of the Burngreave New Deal for Communities Partnership:

Mohammed Younis, Carol Jones, Ronnie Lewin, John Errington, Beryl Peck and John Vincent.

The CE explained to new members that the Burngreave New Deal for Communities Partnership is a Company Limited by Guarantee and has Board members signed up as Directors to make decisions and vote on Company business.  The Burngreave New Deal for Communities Partnership Board consists of all Board members and all are entitled to vote on issues other than Company business. Some Partnership Board members are not signed up as Directors to the Company as their conditions of employment restrict them from doing so e.g. Martin Hemingway.
The Chair noted that all members contributions are valued and welcomed.

The Chair highlighted that proposals regarding the two vacant Volcom seats on the Board would be brought to the Partnership Board in November 2005.

	CE



	  4.
	Community Engagement Strategy & Action Plan
	The Community Engagement Manager (CEM) presented this report to members informing them that the strategy and action plan had been circulated and comments received back.

The CEM requested Partnership Board approval for the Community Engagement Strategy and Action Plan subject to the insertion of the following amendments being completed within one week and circulated to members on 7th October 2005:

· To amend and add text for white working class and unemployed at section 6,

· To amend and insert older people into the diagram at section 6 of the report.

· To amend and add any baseline information taken for household survey that reflects the make up of the area.

Board members made the additional comments:

· As it stands this strategy and action plan seem fine however I would like to see more detail regarding practical examples of progress.
· This is an excellent strategy which focuses on a number of different groups who are facing difficulties, however, there are other groups, for example the business community, which are not mentioned therefore how are these groups engaged.
· The Business Forum is linked with BNDfC via a couple of officers but would like more linkages with the Community Engagement Team to communicate with and engage the business community more.
· There is nothing in the strategy about engaging people who do not fit into any of the groups identified.

· The strategy needs to add how the programme delivers its communications and BNDfC need to ensure that every communication avenue is explored e.g. radio and a visual presence to encourage people to get involved.
The Chair informed members that a Community Engagement Steering Group meeting is being held on 19th October and if members are interested in this area of work they should contact the Acting Programmes Director. 
The Partnership Board:

· Approved the Community Engagement Strategy and Action Plan subject to inclusion of the comments by members and amendments identified above.

· Agreed that the Action Plan should be updated and circulated bi-annually.

· Agreed that a report containing practical examples of progress  should be brought to the Board in 6 months time.

	APD

APD



	  5.
	Police Update Report
	The Chief Executive presented his report regarding the BNDfC Police Team : Next Steps, which informed members of the outcome of the ‘Police Talk’ survey.  The report contained a recommendation to members to ask the CE to develop a proposal for the continuation of the BNDfC Police Team as the project is due to come to an end in March and if the recommendation was approved the CE will bring back a report for discussion in December.
The Chair welcomed and invited Howard Knight to give his presentation on the CCTV pilot to the meeting (a copy is attached to these minutes).

Martin Hemingway introduced Shaun Mirfield (SYP) who is responsible for consultation throughout the county.  Shaun Mirfield identified some of the key findings contained in the ‘Police Talk’ survey and added that the police team have to balance responding to incidents whilst also  maintaining a visible presence in the area.
Shaun Mirfield added that SYP would be happy to share findings with BNDfC in order that further engagement can be entered into with respondents to build on the work already undertaken.
Board members made the following comments:

· I would like to see more focus on working with communities to address the issue of unreported crime: why don't people report and what kinds of crime are going unreported.
· The low number of respondents may be due to lack of confidence that something will be done and therefore their efforts in completing the survey will result in no impact.
· Overall crime is reducing in the city therefore why is so much money spent, we need to ensure there is value for money.

· 72% of respondents were white and this means that whole sections of communities in Burngreave have not been reached, this is not due to survey fatigue as suggested but by lack of communication in an appropriate form. I am concerned that the questionnaire/survey was not translated into community languages.  A card accompanied the questionnaire/survey to say that help was available at the information shop and this type of communication does not work, I would be interested to know how many people went to the information shop to ask for help.
· A high number of people stay at home during the evenings as they are not given the confidence to move around the area at night therefore something needs to be done to tackle this problem and make residents more confident.

· Would like to see more police in Burngreave but there are issues of gaining additionality therefore I don’t think New Deal should be funding this service.
· Would have liked some harder evidence on the impact that the police team has made, together with hard questioning of the police on how they can be more effective in the area.

· There are confidence issues in reporting crime that need to be addressed which is probably another reason for the low response rate received.

· Not surprised that 83% of people don’t know officers by name as there is little interaction from the officers.

· Disappointed that crime has been simply moved on to other streets within the area.

· The Police Team should have more of a community presence on the ground.  Police Team should increase their public relations to engage more with the community.
· What action will be taken, or has any current action changed resulting in information received from this survey.  In order to tackle cynicism respondents to the questionnaire should be given, i.e. information on what has changed.

· The Community Safety Advisory Group meeting is attended by local residents and there is two way communications between the police and residents.
· A major problem in this area is drugs.

Martin Hemingway responded to members comments:

· There are issues with visibility, but there is a distinction between officers who were busy on response work and those who work on the New Deal Team and other community work and the relative amounts of time they were able to give to foot patrol and liaison with the public.  In future officers will try and make themselves more visible to the community by engaging and spending more time with the public but they will still have to balance this with their response work.
· Members have previously received the evaluation of the Police Team which has reported the objectives of the project and how these have been met.  The Police Team project has been the most successful of all BNDfC projects in that it has either achieved or exceeded its full 10 year targets in the three years it has been running.
· ‘It would not be sustainable for the police to finish the project and leave at this time as there are still external issues relating to predatory individuals who would come into the area and use Burngreave as a base for their activities as soon as the police presence was reduced.  Also other elements of the programme aimed at education, the creation of job opportunities and empowerment of people in the area could be further advanced before the police team project is scaled down.
Other contributions were:

· The invisible community is a national problem that requires addressing.

· The police report their results directly to the BNDfC Community Safety Advisory Group (CSAG).  The CSAG direct police activity for the following month and come back to the CSAG at the next CSAG to account to the group, this is a unique activity.

· The CSAG predominantly consists of older white people and it is a major challenge to broaden this group to reflect the diversity of the community.
· There is a cut off time regarding office accessibility to the police team in the evenings however the police team are still out working in the community in the evenings.

The Chair thanked members, Howard Knight and Shaun Mirfield for their contributions and informed members that the subject of the Police Team would be an on-going discussion that would return to the Board.  If any member wished to pursue issues in more detail then they should contact Tony Hall who will feed any information into the CSAG. 

The Partnership Board:
· Note the report.

· Instructed the Chief Executive to develop a proposal for the continuation of the BNDfC Police Team.

· Agreed that the proposal should incorporate a phased reduction of NDC resources over the next three years.

	CE

CE

CE



	  7.
	Outturn Report
	The Acting Programmes Director presented the Outturn report which had been e-mailed to members (a copy is attached to these minutes).  The report provides members with an analysis of the programmes financial performance in Year 5 (2005/6), Quarter 1 (01/04/05 to 30/06/05).

The Chair congratulated the staff team regarding the programmes spend and for ensuring that all monitoring forms were received on time and had been processed accordingly.
Members made the following comments:

· Board members require outcome related material per theme to show the effectiveness, progress and achievements they are making against their targets and to inform members that the programme is getting value for money.

· We note that the programme is spending on target but we must be aware that Government Office will be clawing back monies in the next year or two therefore the programme needs to ensure that this continues.

· Year 5 is an interesting time in the programmes life and members would benefit from some analysis of the impact of spend that projects are making in the area, showing improvements from BNDfC funding. 

· The overspend on the Management, Finance and Administration (MFA) budget requires attention, spending on Sorby House has had some impact but would question whether it accounts for the 13% overspend.

The Chief Executive replied to members comments as follows:

· In the last three years BNDfC has been in the top three spending NDC’s being within budget and on target.  The programme has proven that it is good at setting and achieving its spend so there is little danger that the programme won’t spend on target to ensure that it keeps its allocation. 
· The programme received a high banding in the Performance Management Framework (PMF) this is clear evidence that the money BNDfC are spending is producing positive change (and change that is faster than the city average).  The NRU are constantly evaluating change in the area. 
· There is no extra money available to NDC’s other than their original allocation, the challenge to all NDC’s is to keep the money they have been allocated.  At a national level there is not enough money available to fund all NDC’s.
· The Monitoring and Evaluation Officer is the key to involving residents and Board members on the impact of projects and members will receive detailed analysis of statistics together with qualitative information.
The Acting Programmes Director informed members that a report regarding the MFA budget was prepared for discussion at the last Away Day but due to time limitations this discussion did not happen.  This report indicates that MFA will be 11% of the NDC allocation by the end of the programme.  We are currently looking at other options to reduce this further.  The Chair requested that the MFA report should be circulated to members.
Members made the additional comments:

· There is a final analysis of projects for discussion at the Performance Management stage but it would be better if members had an opportunity to discuss this analysis at an earlier stage in the process instead of this being done in-house by officers.

· Government will have to direct money to fund the Olympics and this will impact on their resources therefore New Deals will be a soft target to gain extra money for this purpose.
· We must ensure that MFA budget is being properly spent and there are proper processes in place to  scrutinise expenditure.

The Partnership Board:

· Note the progress information provided.

· Note that members can request further information on the above report by contacting the Acting Programmes Director.


	APD

	  8.
	AT Transformational Projects Update
	The  Chief Executive presented this report which updates the Partnership Board on the progress of the Transformational Projects contained within the Advancing Together Agreement between Burngreave New Deal for Communities (BNDfC) and Sheffield City Council.
The Chief Executive further updated members as follows:
· A consultant for the artwork has been selected and will work with the delivery team, private contractors, Sheffield City Council and residents and will commission local artists to produce artwork.

· The Advancing Together Transformational scheme is included in Yorkshire Forward’s South Yorkshire Investment Plan (SYIP)and has now got at least £1m in that process with the possibility of mopping up on underspends in the future.

· Funding will allow the works required at Sorby House and Vestry Hall to be definitely completed, the completion of the Public Realm works is dependent on how much money can be levered in to fill the funding gap.  
· Members are invited to a Focus Group meeting to discuss assets on Wednesday, 5th October 2005.

Members made the following comments:
· Good to see signs on Sorby House and Vestry Hall erected. But in this case size does matter!!

· I think the voluntary and community sector should be separated. Voluntary organisations often have significantly more resources than small community groups. If they are to remain together this should be reflected in the levels of rents and terms and conditions of tenancy.
· Charges for rent for Vestry Hall and Sorby House should be discussed closer to the date of completion.  The days of free and cheap space for the voluntary sector are a thing of the past.
The Chief Executive responded to members comments as follows:

· The cheapest tender isn’t always the best.

· The tender list has been streamlined and those selected to tender are all quality developers and this ensures that the cheapest quote will be the best quote. 

· Work is ongoing on the rents issue with the Advancing Together Transformational Projects Steering Group.

The Partnership Board:

· Note the contents of the report.


	

	  9.
	Childcare Update
	The Chief Executive presented this report which updates Partnership Board members on the current situation regarding childcare for learning which was raised at the July Board meeting.
The Chief Executive explained to members that this situation was not purely down to the Learning and Skills Council (LSC) but also about the Colleges choice on how they use the money to support learning in colleges and learning in the community.  There is no full solution to this problem at the moment but the LSC and Colleges have agreed to undertake a full review of their funding arrangements.

The Partnership Board:

· Note the information contained within the report.

· Continue to press the Sheffield College and LSC to ensure that there is sufficient childcare for learning funding in the area to enable parents of young children to participate in adult learning and training opportunities.

· Raise the issues in other City forums such as Sheffield First partnerships.

Members requested the Chief Executive to write a formal letter to the College and LSC to register their concern regarding the lack of funding for childcare to support learners in Burngreave. 

Steve Jones added that he has raised this issue as a local Councillor and encouraged more people to do the same.

	CE



	10
	Elections Process
	The Chief Executive presented this report that informed members of the Board of the costs of the election as requested in the June Partnership Board meeting. 
The Chief Executive informed members that the report identified that an additional £2,500 had been incurred due to an error in the distribution of the ballot papers and the programme needs to ensure it learns from this mistake.  Overall the project will underspend by £4499 due to a saving on the evaluation report.
The Chief Executive added that there will be a full evaluation report of the whole election process at the Board meeting in February 2006.


	CE

	11
	Staffing Report
	The Acting Programmes Director presented this report that informs members of the current staffing position within the BNDfC programme.
The Chief Executive responded to members comments as follows:

· Nationally NDC’s have a high staff turnover of staff, BNDfC’s staff turnover is lower than the national average.
· A Personnel Sub Group (PSG) will be reconvened if there is a need to discuss a specific topic (this has happened in the past with the TUPE transfer), otherwise issues will be taken through the Executive Sub Group for them to consider e.g. current restructure of senior management team.
· Discussions and a review regarding the wider staff team will happen in over the next 12 months.

The Chair asked members to note that the Executive Sub Group (ESG) does play an important role in the interface with the Executive Team.  ESG members are robust in their requests for information in changing circumstances.  If there are many personnel issues happening there may, in future, be value in convening the PSG to look at specifics, but members need to note that there is sometimes a fine-line for members to tread regarding their role on the Board and as employer of staff and the Chief Executive’s role in delivering the programme and management of staff.
The Chair informed members the Executive Team will present the restructure report to the ESG, who will then decide the best way to share the information with all Board members (either a closed Board session or an additional meeting).  The ESG will also propose a procedure for the Board to discuss the merging of themes.
Members noted the importance of leaving the legacy of local skills in regeneration and the Chair added that this subject has been raised before but was worthwhile to raise again.  The Chair noted that there was no clear exit strategy for the programme and part of this discussion should also link to a skills strategy for the area.  Members noted that this discussion should also be in partnership with other groups in the area.  The Chair informed members that she would raise this subject at the Burngreave Roundtable meeting.

The Partnership Board:
· Note the information contained in the report.


	ESG
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	12.
	Good News Stories
	The report of the Communications Officer informed members of press coverage relating to Burngreave and the BNDfC programme. 
The Partnership Board:

· Note the report.


	

	13.
	Programme Progress Report
	The Programme Progress report updates members on the progress of the programme in theme areas up to September 2005..

The following comments were raised by Board members:

· The progress reports are repetitive and just look like a paper exercise e.g. the phrase ‘nothing to report’.  If members are to receive a programme progress report can it be more meaningful.
· Members get the minutes of the theme groups therefore why do members need this report if its not meaningful. 

The Chief Executive agreed to discuss this matter with Theme Managers.

An issue was raised regarding the new facelift schemes on Rock Street/Catherine Street.  The Chief Executive explained that the Facelift schemes funding conditions alter year by year, therefore schemes this year will incorporate different works to what they carried out last year.  The Chief Executive would ask the Housing  & Environment Theme Manager to contact Ronnie Lewin and explain this in more detail.

The Partnership Board note:

· The progress information provided.

· That members can contact the Programmes Director if they require any further information regarding the Programmes Progress Report.


	CE

CE

	14.
	Meeting Schedule
	The Meeting Schedule report updates Board members on the proposed issues for discussion at Partnership Board and Board Focus meetings throughout the year.
The Partnership Board:

Noted the information contained in the report and will forward any further suggestions to the Acting Programmes Director.


	

	15.
	Chief Executive’s Report
	The Chief Executive report updates members on the work undertaken by the Chief Executive in the last month and highlights key issues for the coming month.
The Partnership Board:

· Receive and note this report.


	

	16.
	Minutes and Action Points
	The PB minutes of 31st August 2005 have been previously agreed by Board members.


	

	17.
	AOB
	There was no other business brought before the meeting.

 
	

	18.
	Date and Venue of Next Meeting
	5.30pm – 7.30pm, Wednesday, 26th October 2005 at Pitsmoor Methodist Church.


	

	 
	
	The meeting finished at 8.00pm
	


	Draft 
	 04.10.05

	Agreed CE
	 07.10.05

	Agreed Chair
	 

	Draft Circulated to PB
	 

	PB Comments back by 
	 


 

BURNGREAVE NEW DEAL FOR COMMUNITIES

REPORT OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE TO THE PARTNERSHIP BOARD

SHEFFIELD FIRST LINKAGES

Date:
28th September 2005

   Report No:PB/CE/SF01/280905/Public

1.
Purpose of Report

To inform Partnership Board members of the restructure of the Local Strategic Partnership (LSP), Sheffield First and identify the linkages between the work and representation of the LSP and Burngreave New Deal for Communities.

2
Background 

2.1
In February 2002 the UK Government formally recognized the Sheffield First ‘family’ as the Local Strategic Partnership (LSP) for Sheffield.


This was an endorsement of an already well functioning high level partnership and brought with it the entitlement to Government resources Sheffield would not have otherwise received.

2.2
The role of Local Strategic Partnerships is to set the strategic aims for the area and see they are delivered in the following ways:

· Prepare and implement a strategy for their area, keep track of progress and keep it up to date

· Develop and deliver a local neighbourhood renewal strategy to secure more jobs, better education, improved health, reduced crime and better housing, narrowing the gap between deprived neighbourhoods and the rest.

· Provide a forum through which providers of public services (Local Authorities, the police, health services, central government agencies and voluntary bodies) work effectively together to meet local needs and priorities.


Contact Officer:

John Clark  Tel:
292 2908  
 

Reference:


PB/CE/SF01/280905/Public

Date:



28th September 2005

4. Progress

4.1
Until recently the structure of the Sheffield First family of partnerships consisted of the Sheffield First Board and seven sub boards (see diagram below):

· Sheffield First for Learning and Work

· Sheffield First for Investment

· Sheffield One

· Sheffield First for Inclusion

· Sheffield First for Safety

· Sheffield First for Health

· Sheffield First for Environment 
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4.2
Following a review and evaluation in late 2004/early 2005 a decision was taken to restructure the partnership around 8 key priorities for the City:

· Successful Neighbourhoods

· Children and Young People

· Health and Well Being

· Safer Communities

· Strong Economy

· Area Action

· Environment

· Inclusive and Cosmopolitan City

4.3
The new structure has been established (see diagram below) and recruitment to the new boards is likely to be complete in early October 2005.
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5. Linkages to Burngreave New Deal for Communities

5.1
There is a clear correlation between the priorities for the City and the priorities for Burngreave New Deal for Communities.

We have recently revisited the priorities for the area and detailed below are those revised priorities mapped against the priorities for Sheffield First:

· Wealth – links to Successful Neighbourhoods, Children and Young People and Strong Economy

· Safety – links to Safer Communities

· Health – links to Health and Well Being

· Physical – links to Environment and Strong Economy

· Welcome – links to Successful Neighbourhoods and Inclusive and Cosmopolitan City

· Arts – links to Inclusive and Cosmopolitan City

· Governance – links to Area Action
5.2
It is important for the success of Burngreave New Deal for Communities that we recognise that we have a role to play not only in improving the lives of people who live in the New Deal area but in developing new and improved ways of delivering services that can inform and change services across the City

5.3
Alongside the relationship that we have developed with Sheffield City Council through the Advancing Together Agreement which enables us to communicate successes and failures to the Chief Executive Bob Kerslake, it is vital that we create lines of communication with Sheffield First so the lessons we learn inform decisions about the future of the City.

5.4
While this needs to be developed as the new structure for Sheffield First becomes fully operational there are already key relationships established through BNDfC Board/staff representation on both Partnerships e.g.

· Nick Rousseau is the Deputy Director of Sheffield First

· Rose Ardron sits on the Sheffield First Board as a community representative

· Joanne Roney sits on the Successful Neighbourhoods Board

· Andy Buck sits on the Health and Well Being Board

· Linda Regan, Fiona Blacke and John Clark are part of the Strong Economy Theme

· John Clark and Mushall Khan are currently being considered for the Successful Neighbourhoods Board and Inclusive and Cosmopolitan Boards respectively

5.5 Further information on the linkages of work/relationships between Sheffield First and Burngreave New Deal for Communities will be included in a presentation by Nick Rousseau, Deputy Director of Sheffield First at the Partnership Board meeting on Wednesday 28th September 2005.
Attach Police presentation
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3	  	Recommendations


	That the Partnership Board:


	 		


Note the information contained within the report and receive a presentation from Nick Rousseau, Deputy Director, Sheffield First.
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